

Colorado Traumatic Brain Injury Trust Fund
Board Meeting Minutes
Date: 6/15/2018




Time: 9:00-11:30 A.M.
Location:  Daniels Fund Room 127 101 Monroe St. Denver, CO 80206 
	TYPE OF MEETING
	Board Meeting

	FACILITATOR
	Catie Johnston-Brooks, Board Chair

	ATTENDEES

	NAME
	POSITION
	PRESENT
	STAFF Present

	(Board Members)
	
	
	Regina Rodriguez

	Catie Johnston-Brooks
	Board Chair
	                 FORMCHECKBOX 

	Judy Dettmer (MINDSOURCE)

	Brittany Bell
	Board Member
	                 FORMCHECKBOX 

	Karen Ferrington (MINDSOURCE)

	Terry Chase
	Board Member
	                 FORMCHECKBOX 
*
	Melissa Herrera (MINDSOURCE)

	Helen Morgan
	Board Member
	                 FORMCHECKBOX 

	

	Dawn Comstock
	Board Member
	                 FORMCHECKBOX 

	

	Sena Harjo
	Board Member
	                 FORMCHECKBOX 

	Guests Present

	Cheryl Catsoulis
	Board Member
	                 FORMCHECKBOX 

	

	Danny Mistry
	Board Member
	                 FORMCHECKBOX 

	

	Jennie Munthali
	Board Member
	                 FORMCHECKBOX 

	Angela Maramba*

	Pat Schniederjan
	Board Member
	                 FORMCHECKBOX 
*
	Jim Tatten

	Wendy Turman

	Board Member
	                 FORMCHECKBOX 
*
	Brain Wilhelm

	Bill Wosilius
	Board Member
	                 FORMCHECKBOX 

	

	Gretchen Russo

	Board Member
	                 FORMCHECKBOX 
*
	


 *Attendance via Phone
1.  Agenda topic:  Welcome, Introductions, & Announcements




  Catie Johnston-Brooks
	Discussion
	· Catie kicked off the meeting inviting guests for public comment. Jim Tatten spoke with a statement regarding his concern with the Criminal Justice system and how to prevent those with Brain Injuries with having consistent negative contact with the law.

· Judy announced the Pikes Peak challenge and asked if anyone would like to form a team. The hike is being held on September 8, 2018. Any additional information can be found on their website at www.pikespeakchallenge.com
· Helen motioned to approve the minutes from the April Board Meeting and Cheryl Seconded. The motion to approve the minutes was passed. 
· Terry encouraged MINDSOURCE to connect with Hilltop in Grand Junction to discuss referral systems and processes for case management.


	Action Items
	Person(s) Responsible
	Deadline

	
	
	


2.  
	Discussion
	· Catie reported on the Research and Evaluation Committee. The RFP process will start in the fall with CDHS procurement involvement.  
· Wendy reported on the Revenue Committee. Edits are underway to the education materials to promote surcharges for those municipalities that are currently not collecting that revenue. MINDSOURCE and the Brain Injury Alliance of Colorado are scheduled to do a webinar to Colorado Municipal Association in July. Wendy announced that she will not return for a second term and Jennie Munthali has indicated interest and willingness to serve in the chair position. The Revenue committee will finalize the chair decision in its May meeting. 
· Brittany reported on Vision and Outreach. The kickoff event for Brian Injury Awareness month was successful as well as the lunch and learn events focusing on aging and brain injury and children and youth. Videos of the lunch and learns will be posted on the website and added to the quarterly MINDSOURCE newsletter.
 

	Action Items
	Person(s) Responsible
	Deadline

	
	
	


3.  Board Recruitment/Chair Elect Position



 


            Catie 
	Discussion
	· Judy made an announcement to the Board regarding Board Members and their terms. Terry reapplied for a second term; Sena is term limited and will no longer be able to serve the board as a member, Patrick, and Bill have decided not to reapply along with Wendy. 

· The board reviewed the applications of the potential new board members Thomas McCause, Victoria  Ortega, Shannon Heinrich. Judy and Regina met with Denise Maes Director of Policy at ACLUAs a potential board member and will follow up by email. Terry mentioned that her referral, Angie Wickersham,  was very interested and suggested that she reach out and set up to meet with Judy about details. Dawn suggested that we reach out to Ken Scott at Denver health as he has a significant interest in brain injury and prevention.
· Helen motion for Cheryl to be the next chair elect, Dawn seconded that motion and that motion was passed however, 
· Helen motioned to make a friendly amendment to table the conversation on Cheryl's election as chair electuntil Judy, Cheryl and Gavin are able to meet to discuss if it is ok that Cheryl’s term on BIAC Board will end prior to her becoming chair of the Trust Fund Board.  Dawn was in favor of that amendment and it was passed.  

· Catie asked the board if there were any concerns regarding new members of the board. Cheryl said it was great to have those from Grand Junction. Judy spoke on the need to have more men be a part of the Traumatic Brain Injury Trust Fund Board and the importance of diversity across all aspects.  Dawn asked what would happen in the event that there are more applicants than seats. Judy responded that the she would ask the board for input on who they would prefer to put forward for recommendation. The board’s recommendation goes then to the ED of CDHS who makes final recommendations to the Governor’s office. The Governor’s office makes ultimate decision. Having more applicants than vacant seats is ok as we can then encourage committee involvement and they can be considered the following year if still interested. Jennie raised a question regarding statutory requirements for number of individuals who are survivors of brain injury and/or family members. Gretchen referenced the statue and was able to give the board an overview. There are no statutory requirements regarding number of individuals with brain injury and/or family members in the statute. After Judy stated to the board that she would meet with Angela Marumba liaison for boards and commissions at CDHS and come back to the board with clarification.


	Action Items
	Person(s) Responsible
	Deadline

	1. Move the three applicants forward as board recommendations
2. Meet with Cheryl and Gavin to discuss BIAC board term and Cheryl’s term as Chair Elect
3. Follow up with Ken Scott re: board involvement
4. Follow up with Angie Wickersham re: board involvement
	Judy Dettmer
Judy Dettmer

Judy Dettmer
Judy Dettme
	6/30/18
6/30/18

6/30/18
6/30/18


4. Review of Strategic Plan-Work Group Reports





Judy Dettmer
	Discussion
	· 

	Action Items
	Person(s) Responsible
	Deadline

	· March Brain Injury Awareness Month as an agenda item

· Meet with Angela to discuss committee member roles and responsibilities and language around what that entails. This will also be an agenda item for August

· Add review of the Board Capacity Google sheet as a standing agenda item

· Acquired Brain Injury 

· Catie spoke for the research and program evaluation committee on the 1st goal and how it is being met by the Advisory Board, State plan and Registry. We are also working on building capacity and the criminal Justice setting for person centered planning where developing a peer mentor program with the Grant at BIAC and having a system's liaison as a part of that registry. The outreach plan is to use Craig and CDPHE and use surveillance and privileged data to come up with an outreach plan. Dawn recommended we use the trauma registry. 
· Helen stated that the national goal is to stop the offending behavior and look long term. She also added that the Denver public library is the second in the nation to have a peer support group and that Alyssa Hardy is the part of that program. Gretchen asked if criminal Justice was going to include juvenile and Judy responded that it will be generalized, including juvenile. Goal 3 was tabled until the next board meeting and a meeting with BIAC.
· Karen spoke on goal number 4 and stated that we are in the stages of graphic and communication designs to finalize the education pockets for municipalities. Judy stated that we asked for funds from the ACL Grant to help develop that material to educate and we will be working with Amelie to assist with that outreach. Karen also added that in partnering with Lakewood we are able to obtain vital feedback on our draft material and stressed the importance on updating the capacity worksheet to identify the relationships we might be able to connect with in the future.

· Britney Spoke on behalf of the Vision and Outreach committee and stated that goal 6 and 7 were combined as a result of the decision that was made after the planning meeting. She began by announcing that Judy was featured in the criminal Justice project with the US news and world report. Brittney stressed the importance of the Colorado Traumatic Brain Injury  Trust Fund Board Capacity Inventory Sheet that was created by Jennie. She asked that updating of this live document be a standing agenda item for the Trust Fund Board Meeting and Committee Meetings, especially the community activity tab and where we could how potential outreach . Goal number 8 is approaching fast with only 4 more Board meetings until March. The board decided that this should be an agenda item for the August meeting and we discuss any fund raising activities and a potential event.  Sena mentioned that we look into discussing a public service announcement in August so that ample time would be given to make a decision since cost has been a significant factor in the past. Dawn mentioned we reach out to Tom G
 because of his relationship with the media and his personal interests due to in daughter's sports related injury.

· Karen spoke on goal number 9 for MINDSOURCE and that Amelie is finalizing the last project. This will be a one page messaging document tool to give you the information to describe MINDSOURCE to anyone who needs it. This should be wrapped up within the next couple of weeks.  The cultural competency goal is being met with the needs assessment report and is available on the website. Regina received the report back from the cultural competency retreat that provides feedback on strengths and weaknesses and suggestions on where we could improve. 
· The board as a group discussed number 11 on the strategic plan and how a mentor program between a veteran board member and new board members should be developed. Gretchen brought up the best practices for state boards and commissions House bill 1198. This bill requires each statutorily created board or commission in state government, not including a special purpose authority, to implement written policies or bylaws and obtain annual training on specified issues in order to ensure that best practices are utilized and requires each state agency responsible for a statutorily created board or commission to ensure that the state board or commission obtains the annual training and implements the written policies. 
· Karen spoke to creating and sustaining  partnership's goal number 12 for MINDSOURCE. We are meeting that goal through the Independent Living Center and cross training between case managers at BIAC. Judy gave an update on goal number 13 and said with the outside revenue from the ACL, JAG grants, and JBC that we are able to off-set some of the expenses related to the trust fund. Through the ACL Grant we are able to cover part of Karen’s and Melissa's salaries.  We are able to expand services for criminal Justice due to the JAG Grant as well. Gretchen asked if we could set up a meeting with Maggie
 the contact at the federal level. The last goal 14 Was updated by Judy and she stated that we are in the beginning stages of work with CSU and are looking at what the other States are doing and their definition  of Brain Injury to include those with non-traumatic brain injuries. We do have some numbers because of BIAC but not enough. Judy has a meeting with Jennifer Mello and Gavin to discuss what it would require to change the statue. We are not looking to  implement change to definition until 2021 with the RFP needing to be written in 2020. Catie suggested we consider using the definition written by BIAC and Cheryl added that we use the language from the brain injury waiver. Cheryl also added that just because the statute changes that does not mean that we need to begin that implementation immediately. Sena suggested increasing the amount of the surcharges.  Dawn suggested the development of a specialty license plate. Judy informed the board that she would meet with Jennifer mello about including acquired brain injury and give them an update.

· Karen reviewed the case management document (not available for distribution until July 1st) that gave an update on case management services provided by BIAC and the pressures of a one size fits all approach. The remodel will be implemented as of July 1st. Clients will be able to utilize the resource navigation which is provided by phone, email, or in person, self-management, or youth education consultation. Gretchen asked if youthwould be able to obtain services on their own or if they would need a legal guardian to which Karen responded that a legal guardian is ok and we will make sure that is clear.  Catie mentioned goal attainment could be used to measure outcomes for clients at BIAC but that it is difficult and there would need to be good training on this. Inter rater reliability can be an issue with goal attainment scales. This is less of a concern for BIAC as it will be one provider (case manager) vs. multiple providers doing the rating. Judy added that goal attainment rating can be done by clients so we understand their perception of what is being attained. The board discussed that the goal be discussed in the beginning and end and used throughout services to reevaluate needs. Helen asked if there could be a fifth column added to describe in which way the services will be delivered. 
· Judy added that Spring Institute will be in touch to do more work with the program. 
· An update was given on the MINDSOURCE website and the instructional video to help visitors navigate the page more efficiently.  The translation from English to Spanish is underway and will be live in the upcoming weeks.  

· 
· 
	
	


7.  Wrap up





	Discussion
	· Catie wrapped up the board meeting and asked for public comment. Brian who is hard-of-hearing said it was difficult to follow the discussion. Helen suggested that we have hearing amplifiers and it was decided with a suggestion from Jennie that we add on the website that any accommodations guest might need be requested a week in advance of the board meetings. Jim spoke on accommodations being available to those with brain injuries and the importance of the work that is done at these meetings and how it directly impacts the clients. 

·  Helen motioned to adjourn and Dawn seconded and the motion was passed. 


The next Board meeting:  August 24, 2018 9:00 – 11:30AM (MST) at the Community First Foundation
�I don’t think Wendy was there. Can you check the roster that they check off on?


�Pretty sure Gretchen was there in person.


�Why do I have a memory of Terry bringing this up at our meeting in FC. Did she bring it up again in June? If so, an action item should be Judy connecting with Hilltop.


�This all seems like our meeting in FC. I know it got messy but I think committee reports kind of happened along with the strategic plan section. 


�I am not remembering what this was about. Was this about non-board member committee members? I know you don’t have the recording so might have to ask Karen cuz I know she takes notes too. Also, seems like a good thing to put in action item.


�These seem out of place. Let’s talk about these. They seem like action items but need to put them with the right section. Were these part of the strategic plan discussion?


�Is this Tom Green?


�Can’t remember what this is related to. Federal level of what? Who is Maggie? What are we meeting with her about?


�This needs to be moved to the discussion section of the strategic plan section, not action steps.


�These are not part of the strategic plan discussion. There needs to be a Program Report section.





